BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, November 14, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectman Mike Yergeau was excused. Selectman Jordan joined on Zoom after the consent calendar.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (e) legal
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring (e) legal.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Gauthier and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of November 14, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the November 1, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.
Minutes from the November 7, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.
Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending November 10, 2022 in the amount of $157,180.43 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending November 10 2022 in the amount of $325,523.18 ($106,840.00 is for the Consolidated Communications Settlement and $218,683.18 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the November 1, 2022 Selectmen’s minutes from the consent calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the rest of the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the minutes from the November 1, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 2-0-1.  Selectman Gauthier abstained.
BUSINESS

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Road Supervisor David Reinhold discussed a three-bay garage addition and explained why he did not follow the bid process.  He provided a list of prices that included labor and materials.  Chairman Trombley would like an RFP followed for the spring.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve allocating ARPA Funds not to exceed $300,000.00 to build the garage addition this spring.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 3-1.  Selectman Cody voted nay.
Road Supervisor David Reinhold recommended the Board of Selectmen accept Overlook Drive as a town road.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept Overlook Drive as a town road effective November 14, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Mr. Reinhold stated to the Board of Selectmen there is only $30,000.00 left in the snow plowing budget.
Mr. Reinhold would like to hire John Pandelena from Brentwood to plow snow.  He has 2 trucks he can use.   One truck has a wing and one plow is a lift.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to hire John Pandelena using his two trucks pending he provides his insurance binder and giving Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge

permission to sign the contract on behalf of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Selectman Cody asked if the transfer station and road crew were still short staffed.  Mr. Reinhold responded no one is applying for the openings.  The wages need to be adjusted to make the positions competitive with other towns.  Chairman Trombley would like to have this discussion  continue at next week’s meeting.

FIRE
Purchase Order to McFarland Ford for one 2023 Ford F-250 in the amount of $63,115.00 was submitted for approval.  Fire Chief Donald DeAngelis explained the radio and lights will be transferred from the old truck to the new truck.  The DPW is interested in using the old truck as a flat bed.  Mr. Reinhold stated they will remove the rusted body of the old truck.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to McFarland Ford for one 2023 Ford F-250 in the amount of $63,115.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge explained he is still waiting for the new ambulance contract.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the ambulance contract and discussion for next week’s meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

EMPLOYEE EXIT INTERVIEW FORM
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge provided the Board of Selectmen with a draft of an exit interview form.  If they have any comments or changes please let him know.  Having a digital survey or using Survey Monkey was discussed.  The school uses Survey Monkey. Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge will contact them regarding pricing.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to adopt the exit interview form as is and further look into a digital format to use during the employee exit process.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Chairman Trombley would like the form posted on the town web site.
Motion by Selectman Cody to send out the exit interview form to those employees who have left in the last two years.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.

TAX SUPPLEMENTAL TAX WARRANT
Tax Supplemental Tax Warrant in the amount of $2,795.75 for the second half of 2022 was submitted for approval.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge explained this is for one tax payer due to a computer error.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Tax Supplemental Tax Warrant in the amount of $2,795.75 for the second half of 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

DRA SALES RATIO

The DRA Sales Ratio Survey was provided by Municipal Resources Assessor Scott Marsh.  This information is sent to the State of New Hampshire for a tax rate to be set.  The estimated tax ratio is 69.1% but the State will verify that amount.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the DRA Sales Ratio Survey as supplied by the assessor Mr. Marsh.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUDGETS
Chairman Trombley would like to further study and review the three new hire wage amounts.
Due to the proposed wage increase rates coming in late for the Fire Department, the discussion was curtailed and will be scheduled for the next meeting.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to continue discussing the Fire Department proposed wage increase rates to next week.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Revenue Budget

Chairman Trombley reported the Conservation Commission will be having a warrant article for the LUCT Fund sum to change to 50% instead of 10%.
Chairman Trombley would like to increase the dump stickers to increase the revenue line to have more capital to enforce town residents only using the Transfer Station.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to increase the dump permits to $20.00 each effective January 1, 2023.   Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

The Default Budget has been previously discussed and will be reviewed again next week.

Selectman Cody would like the State Delegation contacted regarding the Federal Grant for the three Fire Department Full Time positions.  Hopefully they can help speed up the process and approvals.
For full details refer to the ETV tape.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge reported on the recount for the State Representative position in Concord.  It is official that Mr. Vallone prevailed over Representative Belanger as Representative. Both Representatives, Mr. Vallone and Mr. Vose will be attending next week’s Selectmen’s meeting.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge provided a purchase order to Summit Signs for a bronze plaque in honor of Charlie Goodspeed to be installed at the Mill Street Bridge in the amount of $3,195.00.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Summit Signs for a bronze plaque in honor of Charlie Goodspeed to be installed at the Mill Street Bridge in the amount of $3,195.00.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.

Purchase Order to Affinity LED Lighting for the Fire and Brick Museum in the amount of $2,273.00 was submitted for approval.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge said there should be a small rebate due and this is being paid from the ARPA Funds.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the purchase order to Affinity LED Lighting for the Fire and Brick Museum in the amount of $2,273.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

No Report
Selectman Mike Yergeau

Excused.
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody would like to talk to Representative Vallone and Vose about the BC/BS billing issue.  That needs to be brought to the State House and regulated.
Selectman Cody had concerns brought to him about speeding on Plumer Road and why there aren’t painted road lines.  That might be a good place for one of the new road signs. 

Selectman Cody has concerns regarding traffic and parking at the new restaurant Lexi Burgers on Main Street.

Selectman Cody will be attending the library meeting tomorrow night.
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectmen Jordan thanked the board for letting him join the meeting via Zoom as he has had exposure to COVID from a family member.
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley would like the State Representatives be included with the Water and Sewer conversations.  He would like to have them come to Board of Selectmen meetings once a month or submit a report on what they are doing for the Town of Epping.
Chairman Trombley would like to start reviewing the warrant articles next week.

ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman

Selectman Yergeau was excused
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